 Meramec Regional Planning Commission
Minutes

November 14, 2019
Call to Order

Chairman Larry Miskel called the Nov. 14, 2019, meeting of the Meramec Regional Planning Commission to order at 7:33 p.m. 

Welcome
Chairman Miskel welcomed everyone to the meeting and introductions were made around the room. 
Consent Agenda

The following consent agenda items are presented for approval:


a.
Minutes – Oct. 10, 2019


b.
Local Review

None for review

 
c. Statewide Grant Applications

1. Missouri State Department of Agriculture
10.025 – Plant and Animal Disease, Pest Control, and Animal Care

Missouri Agriculture Disease Preparedness and Response Capability Building

Federal: $99,510
Total: $99,510


The Office of Administration issues the Missouri Federal Assistance Clearinghouse 

grant reviews weekly. Staff will share reports in between meetings with board members. If you have questions about grants listed, you can call MRPC staff or the Office of Administration as listed on the reports.


d.   Contracts 

· Tall Oak Productions, Stan Slaughter, contractor
Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to renew a service contract with Tall Oak Productions- Stan Slaughter, contractor, to provide environmental education experiences for school aged students in the Meramec Region as part of an ORSWMD funded project and to sign all documents associated with this contract.

· Southeast Missouri Transportation Service, Inc.
Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into a technical assistant contract with Southeast Missouri Transportation Service, Inc. for application preparation for Deviated Fixed-Route Transit Service Feasibility Studies in Phelps and Dent counties, and to sign all documents associated with this contract.
T.R. Dudley made a motion to approve the consent agenda with the noted addition; Mary Heywood seconded. The motion carried. 
Presentation:  Rob Dixon, Director of the Department of Economic Development

Director Rob Dixon provided an update on the Missouri Department of Economic Development, (MoDED) changes within the department and discussed programs and projects.
Director Dixon presented on overview on where the MoDED ws and the state of the economy two years ago, noting that of the 14 states in the Midwest, Missouri ranked 14th for economic growth and number of jobs created.
After his appointment, he noted that changes needed to be made. MO DED is one of the largest agencies in the Midwest, but the state was no excelling. Governor Parson embraced the need for change, and this led to the reorganization of the agency.
With the changes that have been made, Director Dixon reported that Missouri has moved from 14th to 4th for Gross Domestic Products (GDP) and is now 1st in the country for foreign direct investment.
He reported that since June 2018, more than 300 companies have received assistance, 29,000 jobs have been created or retained and nearly $3 billion in capital investment has been invested in the state.
Director Dixon informed the board that legislation was passed this year to end wasteful spending in the Kansas-Missouri boarder area where companies were going back and forth to gain incentives. He added it is starting to pay off and noted a recent USDA project was located in Missouri, even though no incentives were involved.
The director also addressed SB68 which modified several provisions relating to workforce development. The bill allows for a more effective use of Missouri work incentives, including customized training programs and the Missouri One Start program. Director Dixon added that there are $42 million in workforce incentives available and more information could be found at www.moonestart.com.

Director Dixon mentioned the Fast Track program through the Department of Higher Education. This program is designed for adults over the age of 25 who want to obtain a degree in a high demand workforce field including such jobs as manufacturing, teaching, IT, and nursing. Fast Track provides free training for qualifying individuals.
He also touched on the issue of broadband noting that Missouri has access to nearly $300 million in federal broadband development money. The director also informed the board that the broadband grant application period will be opening within the next couple of weeks and awards will be made in the spring.
Another topic he reported on was the Location One Information Service that is available. This is a site showing available buildings for companies looking to move or expand into Missouri. Bonnie Prigge, MRPC, indicated that MRPC can provide service to upload information and photos for any city or county who has property available.

Director Dixon concluded his presentation with a brief explanation of Opportunity Zones. These zones are designated geographic areas that are generally low income and have low economic development. This is a federal program designed to encourage investment in those areas. Bonnie shared that a workshop on opportunity zones is scheduled for Nov. 20 at the MRPC offices and that more information could be found on the DED website.
Legislative Guests

No reports.
External Relations Committee: Darrell Skiles
Chairman Darrell Skiles reported on External Relations activities as follows:
Staff provided the committee with an update on the annual dinner. There were 158 attendees and the silent auction brought in $1,614. Complete financials will be available at the December meeting. It was reported that all evaluations received were either good or excellent, with a few suggestions to consider for next year.
There was a vacancy for an at-large for small business representative and the committee was informed that former MRPC board member, Laurel Boisonault, had expressed an interest in returning to the board. Chairman Skiles made a motion to approve Ms. Boisonault as the at-large for small business representative; Mary Heywood seconded. The motion carried.
The committee reviewed the state priorities and combined some and added another priority in some categories. Funding for RPCs was inadvertently left off and was added.
Chairman Skiles reported that the committee voted to continue with the lunch at the capitol and reminded board members that the visit to the capitol was scheduled for Jan. 21, 2020 with Jan.  28, 2020 as a back-up date.
Committee members also reviewed the federal priorities, eliminating two that had already been taken care of and adding one.

A report was provided by staff on state and/or federal legislative issues that occurred since the last board meeting. 

Due to the in-depth discussion of state legislative issues, the committee tabled a presentation on the MRPC website and social media.

Operations Committee: Steve Vogt, chairman
Chairman Steve Vogt reported on operations activities as follows:

The committee reviewed the MRPC/MRB and MRPC/MRDC-RLF and IRP program financial statements for the period ending Oct. 31, 2019. 
Chairman Vogt made a motion to accept the financials for the period ending Oct. 31, 2019; Darryl Skiles seconded. The motion carried.

The committee reviewed a MRDC RLF loan recommendation from the MRDC loan board for H & K Café doing business as Spare Rib Inn located in Steelville. The loan request is for $67,000 to finance the purchase the business and transfer of ownership. Chairman Vogt made a motion to approve the loan as recommended by MRDC; T.R. Dudley seconded. The motion carried.

Staff presented two defaulted RLF loans to the committee for review and potential write-off. Staff recommended to write-off the uncollectible loan balances for the Wooden Nickel Saloon, located in Dixon, totaling $80,921.49 and Rock Island Marketplace, located in Owensville, totaling $54,042.63. Staff explained the write-off is not an official forgiveness of debt with the Internal Revenue Service but a reduction in assets based on the unlikely collection of the remaining principal owed. Both borrowers filed for bankruptcy and were awarded a no asset Chapter 7 and Chapter 13 listing the business loan from MRPC and partnering bank as part of the assets filed.  Chairman Vogt made a motion to approve the two defaulted loans for potential write-off; Ray Schwartze seconded. The motion carried.
The committee reviewed the list of federal legislative issues that were drafted by staff.

Planning Committee: T.R. Dudley
Chairman T.R. Dudley reported on planning activities as follows:
Staff presented the 2019 Comprehensive Economic Development Strategy (CEDS) benchmarks for review. All changes were positive. The full details will be posted on the MRPC website in a few weeks.
The committee reviewed the state legislative priority rankings and had a couple of suggestions. Chairman Dudley indicated he would get with Tammy Snodgrass after the meeting to discuss.

The committee also reviewed the list of federal legislative issues that were drafted by staff.
Housing Advisory Board: Randy Verkamp, chairman
Chairman Randy Verkamp reported on housing activities as follows:
The board approved the June 30, 2019, financials and staff presented the housing utilization report. Staff also reported that with transportation being an issue for many individuals, there is now an on-line application process for housing assistance.
Transportation Advisory Committee: Ray Walden, chairman
No report was given.

Environmental: 
The board was provided with a handout, covering environmental updates as well as updates on Meramec Regional Emergency Planning and Homeland Security Oversight Committee activities. 
Tammy Snodgrass informed the board that there are two Hazard Mitigation plans in process and Phelps County has just been added. 
She reported that there are several floodplain risk map meetings occurring in the region and said cities and counties should be getting notices. Ms. Snodgrass noted that floodplain maps are in the process of being redone. T.R. Dudley added that now is the opportunity to make any comments you have regarding whether you should be in a floodplain.
The board was reminded that the Ozark Rivers annual banquet would be held Dec. 3 at 6:30 p.m. with a business meeting being held at 5:30 p.m. 

Meramec Regional Emergency Planning Committee: 
Updates were included on the environmental handout that was provided.
Ms. Snodgrass thanked the county commissioners for signing off on the HMEP application.
Business Loans: Linda Loughridge, Fiscal Officer
Linda Loughridge reported that the next MRDC full board meeting would be Dec. 18, 2019.

MRPC loan staff has been very busy. There are currently three SBA loans in process that total almost $2 million. These new projects will created/retain 42 jobs. There is also one IRP project which will create/retain four jobs and one RLF project which will create/retain seven jobs.
A handout was provided showing the status and balance of loans in SBA, RLF and IRP. 
Workforce Development: T.R. Dudley
T.R. Dudley provided an update on workforce development activities.
Mr. Dudley reported that work is continuing on the restructuring plan and stated that there has been no lapse of services during the restructuring process. It was noted that Mardy Leathers, Director of Workforce Development, is proud of the work that’s been accomplished.
The board was informed that the Rolla office has been moved to the Webster University Complex on Kingshighway and it is hoped that the career center will be housed there as well. Mr. Dudley added that a career center is scheduled to open on Dec.13 in the Tipton Correction Facility.

Mr. Dudley reported that the workforce board is looking for members and he would love to see representation from Brewer Science and Quaker Windows.

He concluded his report by noting that Julie Carter is interim director through the end of March, 2020. The board will be interviewing candidates for a permanent director after the first of the year.
Meramec Community Enhancement Corporation: Vic Stratman
No report was given.
Meramec Region Community Foundation (MRCF): 
Bonnie Prigge reported that the community grant program is open. Six grants of $250 each will be awarded. 

Web access to apply for scholarships through MRCF will be available on the CFO website on Feb. 1, 2020.
Ms. Prigge noted that Maria Bancroft attended the CFO annual meeting. MRPC board member Ron Kraetlli stated he also attended, and said it was a very good meeting.

The board was informed that there were two vacancies on the MRCF board.
Chairman Report: 
Chairman Miskel informed the board that this year’s annual dinner was a great event and held at a great venue. He thanked the MPRC staff saying the event was a true success.
He urged all board members to give the federal priorities list some serious thought and asked them to take the time to participate and review the list.
Chairman Miskel wished everyone a great Thanksgiving and asked them to keep in mind the military members who aren’t able to come home.
Director Report: 
Bonnie Prigge reminded the board that a Coalition for Roadway Safety meeting would be held at MRPC on Nov. 15.
She also spoke about the recent opioid workshop held in Rolla, noting that there were around 40 individuals in attendance. The workshop looked at the opioid issue as an economic development issue and discussed how it affects the financial aspects of businesses.

Ms. Prigge informed the board that MRPC has partnered with Working Partners out of Ohio on how to strengthen workplace policies. There is an annual workshop built into the grant so at least two more will be held.
Ms. Prigge reported that a meeting on Opportunity Zones would be held at MRPC on Nov. 20 at 11:30 a.m. The meeting will cover what an opportunity zone is, what the incentives are and how to market these areas. There are three OZs in the Meramec Region: Crocker, Dixon and Potosi/Washington County.
Transportation meetings with county commissions have been taking place, and Ms. Prigge noted that the Dec. 12 TAC meeting will be an important meeting with project prioritization taking place.
At the Dec. 12 MRPC meeting, Dr. Jon Bauer, president of East Central College, will be the guest speaker. He will be discussing the college’s workforce development program.

State legislators will be at the January MRPC meeting rather than the December meeting. In past years we have conflicted with the freshman legislative tour, so we have pushed their visit to MRPC to January.
Ms. Prigge reported that MRPC has been working with the Denver EDA office and its VISTA program. Four applicants are being reviewed for a position that will be housed at MRPC and it’s hoped that they will be on board Jan. 1, 2020.  

MRPC is also looking to hire a Community Development Specialist who will be working primarily with the opioid program. Several good resumes have been received.
Ms. Prigge also informed the board that MRPC has begun sharing some information on the 2020 Census.  

On a final note, the board was informed that Dr. Shuman’s Engineering Management Class at MO S&T is in need of another community to participate in their class beginning in January. If any city or county is interested, Ms. Prigge asked that they contact her.
Adjourn
Tom Coots made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:57 p.m.; Mark Wallace seconded the motion. The motion carried.

_____________________________________

________________________________

Larry Miskel, chairman




Attest
PAGE  
6

